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City of Olmsted Falls

Minutes of a Special Council Meeting

Tuesday, September 2, 2014, at Olmsted Falls City Hall

26100 Bagley Road – Council Chambers, 7:00 p.m.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.  Mayor Ann Marie Donegan Council called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  Roll call was conducted.  Councilmen Kathleen Fenderbosch, Jay Linn, Linda Garrity, Bob Sculac, Kevin Roberts, Terry Duncan and Sam Pulice were present.  

Also in attendance:  Gregory Sponseller, Law Director, Mike DeSan, Asst. Finance Director, and Steve Presley, Finance Director.  Audience: 9.
Old Business 

Allied Waste
No action taken will result in the ratification of the previous Council’s previous decision to include refuse bills on the property tax duplicate on an annual basis. 







Or

A motion to engage Olmsted Falls in quarterly billing with support of software purchase, personnel, printing services and postage. 






Or

A motion to engage Allied Waste/Republic Services to resume refuse billing at a cost not to exceed $_________ to be added to each parcel billed for the period beginning January 1, 2015 until the termination of the current contract which is due to expire on December 31, 2018. 

** Note: Billing will encompass 2015 to 2018. 

Mr. Presley stated that the proposal from Mr. Kidder is $1.10 per month for Republic to resume billing for the city beginning January 1, 2015 so effective $3.30 per quarter.  One of the concerns he has with Republic Services taking over the billing is that Olmsted Falls would still be responsible for collecting delinquent accounts, which means we would still be duplicating efforts between the two entities.  He stated that if any portion of the billing is to be handled through city hall he would rather have it all so he knows he is responsible for all of it.  Also, on a systematic basis the city can then bill out the 2nd quarter with a past due balance, if needed.  
Additionally, the copies Council requested Mr. Kidder quoted a cost of $1,500.00 which would go back to 2008.  He stated that if he received these copies he is unsure if there are enough man hours in the day for the finance department to track delinquencies for just one resident.  When the prior receipts were inputted into the computer, as far as payments, the system would just show delinquent refuse fee no address or time period.  All of this would have to be completed manually for potentially 3,000 invoices.  

Mr. Presley indicated that the two questions are: does Council want to place the amounts on the property taxes or bill the residents.  If Council decides to bill residents through the city then the entire billing should be completed in-house.  

Mayor Donegan asked Mr. Presley to discuss the different options available for billing for example, quarterly or yearly.  Mr. Presley indicated that he does not believe he would want to do anything less than a quarterly billing due to the cost of the printing and postage.  At a minimum the city would bill quarterly, residents would have 30 days to pay, after 30 days a $10.00 late fee would be added.  Anything outstanding after the first three quarters would be certified to the county for collection as part of the property taxes.  In reference to what Mr. Sponseller explained last week regarding small claims court, the city will have to re-write the ordinance and the city would not go through that exercise or the additional expense.  Once all outstanding balances are certified to the county all accounts start the new year with a zero balance.  He stated in 2015 anything that was outstanding for the first three quarters the city will collect half in March of 2016 and the other half in July or August of 2016.  Then it will become a routine receivable.  From his experience it will be the same people within a 5% variation that do not want to be bothered and would prefer it be placed on their property taxes.  
Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that one of her biggest concerns is the city ending up with a $50,000 or $60,000 in delinquencies that would have to be covered.  Mr. Presley indicated that the 4th quarter of 2015 would not be placed on property taxes until 2016.  Ms. Fenderbosch asked what the costs would be if the city were to handle the billing in-house.  Mr. Presley indicated that the annual maintenance for the software, printing, postage costs, and man hours would cost $3.53 per quarter to each resident.  Mayor Donegan indicated that Republic Services quote was $3.30 per quarter to each resident.  Mr. Presley indicated that it would be his recommendation that if the city were to handle the billing in-house that it be done on a quarterly basis.  Anything outstanding at the end of the year would be certified to the county.  

Mayor Donegan asked Mr. Presley to discuss the snow bird issue and providing relief.  Mr. Presley stated that the difficulty with this issue is that there will always be individuals stating that they are paying for something they do not use.  As Mr. Roberts indicated last week where would it stop?  Could a resident indicate that they would be living with a relative for six months because of caretaking and they do not want to pay their property taxes.   This individual still would need to maintain their home, if something happened to it the fire department would still show up if there is a call for service.  Additionally, to turn on and off the service you would place an additional burden to make sure that was done property.  What documentation would the city need to use in order to determine that the resident is in fact not within the city?  
Mr. Sculac stated that with regard to Mr. Kidder providing copies of invoices from 2008 he has confidence in Mr. Presley that the finance department has reviewed the Republic Services issue. To go back that far and spend the dollars and time that appears to be involved to collect funding we already know has not been able to be identified he believes is not prudent to do.  In his opinion, the finance department has done their due diligence.  Mayor Donegan indicated that this is not an issue Council needs to deal with this evening. Mr. Presley stated that he does need Council to make a decision this evening as he has until Monday to respond to Council’s decision.  If Council decides that this issue will be placed on property taxes he has to notify the homeowner’s association to stop collections. 
Mr. Pulice indicated that Council has three options: do nothing and leave as it is set up currently; second option is the city handles the billing in-house at a cost of $3.53 per quarter per resident and the third option is Republic Services resumes billing at a cost of $3.30 per quarter per resident.  Mr. Presley indicated that was correct.  But, keep in mind that Republic only handles current billings the city is responsible for any delinquency collections.  Mr. Pulice asked what the costs would be for the city to handle the delinquency collections.  Mr. Presley stated that the finance department would still need to purchase a software package at a cost of $10,000.  The man hours and postage would be reduced.  He would estimate that out of 3,000 residents 20% will be delinquent so as an estimate you would still need to add $1.00 per resident just to collect delinquencies.  He is not certain that has value to Allied doing part of the billing then turning over the delinquencies to the city which is why he would like Council to not even consider this option. 
Mr. Sponseller stated that he is not sure the documentation sent by Republic Services as delinquent accounts will legally justify the city to automatically certify that to the county. He believes the city will need to serve notice and give an opportunity for a hearing to the debtor.  He believes this will create additional administrative concerns because the city is taking the billing of a private entity and assuming it is accurate.  Mr. Presley stated that the city would need to take the list of parcels turned over by Republic Services and send out another invoice indicating which quarter is delinquent. The city would then in turn have to give the resident 30 days to pay or dispute the invoice. If the resident does not dispute or show proof of payment the city then has the right to certify the amount to the property taxes.  He stated that if the finance department is already going to bill why not just handle the billings in-house which gives us the ability to bill for current quarters and delinquent quarters. 

Mr. Roberts indicated that prior to tonight’s meeting Mr. Presley did inform him that the county charges a 1% fee to handle collections.  As he understands it, the city collects approximately $500,000 per year which works out to approximately $5,000 for the entire which equates to $1.56 per household.  The quote received from Republic to resume billing the costs would be $42,240.00 per year which equates to $14.00 per household versus $1.56 for the county to collect.  If the city handles the billing in-house it could cost more.  As he understands it, if a resident does not pay their taxes it then becomes a county matter.  It seems that the county costs are incredibly less than the other two options. 
Mayor Donegan indicated that if you are looking at the money issue the lower amount will raise to the top.  She believes there are arguments to be made regarding the “slippery slope” and putting issues on the property taxes.  She will respect whatever decision is made by Council.
Ms. Duncan stated that last year the voting population turned down a renewal for the general fund.  She asked how much that renewal generated for the city.  Mr. Presley indicated that he believes it was approximately $180,000.  Ms. Duncan stated so basically 25% of that figure.  
Ms. Garrity asked what the worst case scenario would be.  Mr. Presley indicated that the 4th quarter of 2015 would not be certified until September of 2016.  The city would receive half of the collections in January of 2017 and the other half roughly July of 2017.  There is a substantial delay but the bigger delay is the year the cycle begins because nothing will be received by the city for delinquents.  Once the city is on the cycle we will be plus or minus 10% as far as delinquencies but we will receive the prior year’s delinquencies.  Ms. Garrity stated that if we go back to billing we are saying that we are going to try and manage an unknown amount of money again. She stated that it is not fair that people do not pay or right and knows that there are various reasons why people don’t pay. Unfortunately the people in the audience are most likely the ones that are paying. She agrees with Mr. Roberts, the county has a billing service and would handle the collections for us. Even in best case scenario if we manage the delinquents we would need more man power, more software, and more legislation.  Mayor Donegan indicated that whatever happened before 2014 is something we will handle another day.  We know what we are owed starting January 2015 and moving forward we have an accurate parcel list.  It would require legislation committee to update the codified section to ease the process.  The billing portion would be managed by part time personnel but with no health care of vacation benefits.  Mr. Presley stated that with the correct utility billing software it would be audited as part of our annual audit.  When the finance department sends out bills that total half a million dollars and subtract out the money received and show the certification list it has to add up.  If it does not add up then it becomes part of an audit finding. 

Mr. Linn stated that since this involves 3,200 hundred homes he believes that this should remain through property taxes this year.  At some point next year offer the same three options with associated costs and let the residents decide.  For right now, this issue should be handled through the county and then let the residents decide which option they want.  Mayor Donegan stated that if Council follows this route she would encourage not offering the option for Republic Services to resume billing as this does not eliminate the city handling the delinquencies.  
Mr. Sponseller stated that the enabling legislation previously adopted in 2013 that authorizes Council to certify the amounts to the tax duplicate states that on an annual basis Council will establish the rates.  This issue will come before Council on an annual basis to determine the rates for regular usage and senior usage and at that time Council can entertain alternatives. 

Mr. Sculac moved to authorize the finance department to continue billing for refuse fees as part of the property tax duplicate for the 2105 and delinquencies for 2014; Ms. Garrity seconded.  
Mr. Roberts stated that as he recalls if Council takes no action this would remain as it currently is through property taxes.  Mr. Sponseller stated that he would like Council to consider the motion and legislation would be presented to Council at their next meeting which would also set the rates for collection.  Mr. Presley stated that the finance department has already adopted legislation for the delinquencies but there is no legislation stating to certify the current refuse fees.  He would also recommend another piece of legislation repealing the one adopted in October of 2013 which would cancel the first assessment since the city has already billed the residents for 2014.  

Poll: 6 ayes; 1 nay (Pulice). Motion carried.
Miscellaneous New Business 
Mayor Donegan stated that there are some cycles of elections coming up and believes we may have an issue for the May of 2015 election.  

She thanked Council for their patience over the summer and for meeting to discuss pertinent matters.

She indicated to Chief McCafferty that she spoke with the building administrator regarding the Redwood area and it was indicated to her that Mr. McLaughlin would contact Mr. McCafferty as he believes everything was cleared.  

Mayor Donegan indicated that she met with WOW Cable today. She indicated that the administration building needs a new phone system. She is looking for WOW to, at the very least, offer a choice to the constituency for cable services. She is also looking for them to perhaps submit a bid regarding the phone services.  As we move forward creating a vibrant commercial district to perhaps be our technology partner in those areas.

She indicated that Council President Fenderbosch spoke about paper streets and right of ways. She has asked her to add the right of way discussion because we have always been challenged dealing with right of ways and it shouldn’t be a great mystery how we deal with this issue or how we communicate that to the constituency.  She forwarded documentation to Ms. Fenderbosch and will be a part of that discussion.

There is a Lolly the Trolly trip for older adults and seniors on September 18th.  There have been invitations to the Falls and Township residents as well as other communities. This is a cooperative effort with Olmsted Recreation as well as Middleburg Heights.
Lastly, she is distributing an ordinance and agreement that will be on Council’s agenda for the next meeting regarding dispatch with the City of Strongsville. She is handing out this information in an effort to give Council more time to review.  This has been an unbelievable exercise but one we are proud of. She will ask that Council adopt this ordinance at Tuesday’s meeting. 

Mr. Linn moved to adjourn; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Meeting adjourned at 7:46 p.m. 


             ____________________________
Ann Marie Donegan, Mayor

Angela Mancini, Clerk of Council
